CZECH UNIVERSITY OF LIFE SCIENCES PRAGUE

Faculty of Tropical AgriSciences



Faculty of Tropical AgriSciences

Medicinal and aromatic plants of South-East Asia with potential for treatment of respiratory infections: a review of literature

BACHELOR'S THESIS

Prague 2024

Author: Barbora Vera Karasová Supervisor: Ing. Markéta Houdková, Ph.D.

Declaration

I hereby declare that I have done this thesis entitled "Medicinal and aromatic plants of South-East Asia with potential for treatment of respiratory infections: a review of literature" independently, all texts in this thesis are original, and all the sources have been quoted and acknowledged by means of complete references and according to Citation rules of the FTA.

In Prague 18th April 2024

.....

Barbora Vera Karasová

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor Ing. Markéta Houdková, Ph.D., from Laboratory of Ethnobotany and Ethnopharmacology, for her abilities to help me, her guidance, her qualities, and for always being ready to answer my questions. Without her I would not be able to submit this thesis.

I would like to thank my family for their emotional and financial support that allowed me to finish my studies.

I would also want to appreciate and give my thanks to my best friend and mentor Bc. Jakub Abelard Pospíšil, with his spiritual guide Mr. Ing. Vladimír Verner, Ph.D., who was the kindest and most helpful person I have met.

Lastly, I would like to give the biggest thanks to my life partner who kept me motivated and stayed by my side when we both were struggling to find reliable sources for our theses.

Abstract

Respiratory infections are posing a threat for people of all ages in countries from all over the world. They are especially dangerous for children under 5 years old and the elderly, as well as for people with weak immune system and people from low-income countries. Antibiotics are chosen as a conventional treatment for those infections, but their application is problematic for children and older people. They are also difficult to get for people living in rural areas due to their costliness, and a long distance to medical clinics. Another factor that should be taken into consideration is antimicrobial resistance, due to which antibiotics become less and less efficient. South-East Asia has one of the highest mortality rates due to respiratory infections. Laos is one of the poorest countries belonging to South-East Asia where 40% of the population lives there in rural areas and relies on traditional medicine. The country is covered by large forest that is hiding many unexplored plant species. The aim of this thesis was to analyse literature data and to collect new findings of medicinal and aromatic plants widespread in Laos including antibacterial activity of essential oils obtained from these plant species against respiratory pathogens. Total of 48 plant species belonging to the following families Asteraceae, Lamiaceae, Lauraceae, Myrtaceae, Piperaceae, Rutaceae, and Zingiberaceae were found to be the most promising for future research. Out of those plant species, only 6 of them were studied for the antibacterial activity of their essential oils, therefore they are still considered as less known and unexplored. The tested plant species are Actinodaphne pilosa (Lauraceae), Amomum dealbatum (Zingiberaceae), Amomum glabrum (Zingiberaceae), Clausena harmandiana (Rutaceae), Kaempferia champasakensis (Zingiberaceae), and Sphaeranthus indicus (Asteraceae). Future research with special attention on antimicrobial activity of plant species presented in this thesis is needed to approve the potential of their essential oils in the treatment of respiratory infections.

Key words: antibacterial, antimicrobial, aromatic plants, inhalation, medicinal plants, Laos, respiratory diseases, South-East Asia

Abstrakt

Infekce dýchacích cest představují hrozbu pro jedince všech věkových kategorií pocházejících ze všech zemí světa. Obzvláště nebezpečné jsou pro děti a seniory, ale také pro lidi s oslabenou imunitou a obyvatele rozvojových zemí. Antibiotika jsou volena jako nejčastější způsob léčby těchto infekcí, ale jejich aplikace je problematická pro děti a jedince pokročilého věku. Také jsou obtížně k dostání pro lidi z rozvojových zemí, kvůli jejich vysoké ceně a dlouhé vzdálenosti do zdravotnických zařízení. Další aspekt, který by měl být brán v úvahu, je antimikrobiální rezistence, která zapříčiňuje, že jsou antibiotika čím dál tím méně účinná. Jihovýchodní Asie má jedny z nejvyšších čísel, co se týká úmrtnosti způsobené respiračními chorobami. Laos je jednou z nejchudších zemí Jihovýchodní Asie, kde 40% populace žije v odlehlých oblastech a spoléhá se na tradiční medicínu. Území je pokryto rozsáhlým lesem, který ukrývá mnoho neprobádaných rostlinných druhů. Cílem této práce bylo analyzovat dostupnou odbornou literaturu a sesbírat informace o nově objevených léčivých a aromatických rostlinách z Laosu a o jejich silicích testovaných pro antibakteriální aktivitu proti respiračním patogenům. Celkem byly nalezeny záznamy o 48 rostlinných druzích z čeledí Hvězdnicovitých, Hluchavkovitých, Vavřínovitých, Myrtovitých, Pepřovníkovitých, Routovitých a Zázvorovitých, které mají největší potenciál pro budoucí výzkum. Z těchto druhů, pouze 6 rostlinných silic bylo již testováno pro jejich antibakteriální aktivitu proti respiračním patogenům. Právě proto, že tyto rostlinné druhy jsou zatím málo známé a neprobádané. Testované rostlinné silice patřily druhům Actinodaphne pilosa (Hluchavkovité), Amomum dealbatum (Zázvorovité), Amomum glabrum (Zázvorovité), Clausena harmandiana (Routovité), Kaempferia champasakensis (Zázvorovité) a Sphaeranthus indicus (Hvězdnicovité). Je potřeba bližšího zkoumání rostlinných druhů zmíněných v této práci, se zaměřením na testování antibakteriální aktivity jejich rostlinných silic, aby se mohl potvrdit jejich potenciál k léčbě respiračních onemocnění.

Klíčová slova: antibakteriální, antimikrobiální, aromatické rostliny, inhalace, léčivé rostliny, Laos, respirační choroby, Jihovýchodní Asie

Contents

1.	Introduction	
2.	Aims of the T	hesis2
3.	Methodology	
4.	Literature Re	eview
	4.1. R	espiratory infections4
	4.1.1.	Epidemiology4
	4.1.2.	Respiratory pathogens
	4.1.3.	Conventional treatment
	4.1.4.	Inhalation therapy9
	4.1.5.	Antibiotics-related problems10
	4.2. P	hytomedicine12
	4.2.1.	Essential oils
	4.2.2.	Chemistry of EOs
	4.2.3.	Aromatic and medicinal plats15
	4.3. S	outh-East Asia, Laos
	4.3.1.	Traditional medicine
	4.3.2.	Plants with potential for treating respiratory infections21
5.	Conclusions.	
6.	References	

List of tables

Table 1: Selected aromatic and medicinal plants from Laos	23
Table 2: EOs from Lao plant species tested against respiratory pathogens	33

List of figures

Figure 1: Leading causes of death globally	6
Figure 2: Leading causes of death in low-income countries	6
Figure 3: Leading causes of death in Laos	6
Figure 4: Map of forest area in Laos	19
Figure 5: Hmong women picking herbs	21

List of the abbreviations used in the thesis

ARIs	Acute respiratory infections
DIZ	Diameter of inhibition zone
EOs	Essential oils
LRTIs	Lower respiratory tract infections
MIC	Minimum inhibitory concentration
RTIs	Respiratory tract infections
URTIs	Upper respiratory tract infections
WHO	World Health Organization

1. Introduction

Respiratory infections are posing a threat for people of all ages in countries from all over the world. They kill millions of people, annually. They are especially dangerous for children under 5 years, the elderly, and immune-compromised individuals (Jin et al. 2021; Safiri et al. 2023). In developing countries, the mortality rates due to respiratory infections are much higher because of limited access to medical clinics and pharmaceuticals (Ghimire et al. 2012). Globally, South-East Asia has the highest numbers of mortality rate due to respiratory infections (Feddema et al. 2021) and chronic respiratory diseases come as one of the main causes of death for the adults (Baptista et al. 2021). But even in a well-functioning healthcare system there are risks complicating the treatment of respiratory infections such as raising antimicrobial resistance (Teng 2014). That is why plant-derived products including essential oils come into a picture. They contain precious natural chemicals that are proven to possess antibacterial, antifungal, anti-inflammatory, antioxidant, and antiviral activities. Essential oils (EOs) are obtained from aromatic plants and due to their volatility, they have broad spectrum of applications, e.g. for food packaging as they produce natural preservatives and prolong the shelf life of a product, in the agriculture industry (allelopathic agents for weed control, natural herbicides and insecticides), and in the cosmetic industry (Bolouri et al. 2022).

They are of a great potential to be used for inhalation therapy to treat respiratory infections without causing side effects in the organism as they are delivered directly to the place of infection in the respiratory tract (Horváth & Ács 2015; Pasdaran 2016). In traditional medicine, many aromatic plant species are used, as they are easily accessible in rural areas, and the knowledge of them is spread among the healers. Therefore, developing countries and their heritage should be investigated to better understand traditionally used plants and their potential of killing respiratory pathogens without building up the antimicrobial resistance. Laos, a country in South-East Asia is often being overlooked by researchers, although it is hiding a great abundance of plant species, many of which could be the solution to the deadly infections of the respiratory system (Elkington et al. 2009).

2. Aims of the Thesis

The aim of this thesis was to analyse literature data and to collect new findings of medicinal and aromatic plants belonging to the families of Asteraceae, Lamiaceae, Lauraceae, Myrtaceae, Piperaceae, Rutaceae, and Zingiberaceae, which are originated in South-East Asia. The identification of the essential oils-bearing plants distributed in Laos, that are the most prospective for treatment of respiratory infections, was the specific goal of this analysis. Summarization of scientific data such as traditional uses of selected plant species and their antimicrobial activity against respiratory pathogens were the main output of this work.

3. Methodology

A systematic literature review was performed by using professional scientific databases, such as PubMed, ScienceDirect, The Lancet, and Web of Knowledge, as well as by using relevant bibliographies, journals, and textbooks. The latest findings of medicinal and aromatic plants with distribution in South-East Asia and Laos were analysed. Studies evaluating antibacterial activity of essential oils against *Haemophilus influenzae*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, and *Streptococcus pyogenes* and were searched for. A variation of following keywords was used: antibacterial, antimicrobial, aromatic plants, inhalation, medicinal plants, Laos, respiratory diseases, South-East Asia. The correct scientific name and synonyms of the selected plants were verified by using web-based database of World Flora Online, distribution of the selected plant species was checked on Plant of the World Online, run by Kew Science. Criteria for including plants into a comprehensive table were set accordingly: less than 50 records related to specific plant species on WOS database, distribution in Laos, and taxonomic classification into one of the following families Asteraceae, Lauraceae, Myrtaceae, Piperaceae, Rutaceae, and Zingiberaceae.

4. Literature Review

4.1. **Respiratory infections**

Respiratory infections are the most common infections worldwide and the single most common infections seen in primary care. They are the most frequent indications for antibiotic prescribing. People that are at increased risk include those being either children under 5 years old, the elderly, underweight or obese, as well as people who smoke and live in large household (Hammond et al. 2021).

4.1.1. Epidemiology

Upper respiratory tract infections (URTIs)

The nasal cavity, pharynx, and larynx make up the upper respiratory tract (Gulati & Cullen 2008)

Upper respiratory tract infections (URTIs) include common cold, pharyngitis, tonsillitis and otitis media which create the vast majority of all respiratory infections. Common cold, pharyngitis, and sinusitis, are mostly caused by viral pathogens, and therefore do not acquire antibiotic treatment, if not complicated by bacterial invasion and infections in the lower respiratory tract (Jain et al. 2001). Infections affecting upper respiratory tract are usually self-limiting and do not cause fatal problems to middle aged population. They are characterised by symptoms such as cough, sore throat, nasal obstruction, and headache (Witek et al. 2015). Although, the mortality rates of URTIs are not that high, they cause major health problems for an affected individual. In a research based on the GBD 2019 study done by Jin et al. (2021) the estimated incident cases of URTIs reached 17.2 billion, globally and created 42.8% from all the cases of diseases and injuries. The age standardized DALY rate was calculated to be significantly higher in South-East Asia in comparison with other continents. And children mortality was mainly observed in low-income countries. It was confirmed that URTIs are the most dangerous type of illness for children under 5 years old and those older than 80 years old.

Lower respiratory tract infections (LRTIs)

LRTIs represent the vast majority of all respiratory infections-related deaths occurring in trachea, bronchi, bronchioles, and alveoli (Gulati & Cullen 2008). They are primarily of bacterial origin. Pneumonia, a severe infection in the lung parenchyma, is put into this group along with bronchitis and bronchiolitis. Pneumonia is characterized by a deepening cough, chest pain, fever, shortness of breath and sputum. Bronchitis and bronchiolitis symptoms include coryza and cough with fever and lead to the increase in numbers of mucus-producing cells in airways, as well as inflammation and loss of bronchial epithelium (Dasaraju & Liu 1996). Despite an overall decrease in mortality caused by lower respiratory tract infections, they still remain a global burden. In 2019 there were 489 million incident cases with 2.5 million of them leading to death (GBD 2019 LRI Collaborators 2022). They remained the world's most deadly communicable disease and 4th leading cause of death, globally (Figure 1). For people living in low-income countries, the communicable diseases are even more dangerous. And, as shown in the Figure 2, lower respiratory infections are ranked at the second place of all causes of death (WHO 2020).

Feddema et al. (2021) collected information about LRTIs cases in fifteen countries of South-East Asia where the decrease of incidence appears inconsistent, showing data from 2000 till 2017. Interestingly, the lower income countries, such as Cambodia, Indonesia and Laos, managed to evidently decrease the mortality of children younger than 5 years old. In Laos the cases of death per 100,000 children went from 815.02 in 2000 to 300.48 in 2017. This might be thanks to Health Access and Quality Index improvement. But despite that progress being made, the mortality rate of children in low-income countries still exceeds the numbers of high-income countries where the occurrence of LRTIs-related causes of deaths in children is only 5 cases per 100,000 children. In Laotian adult, the lower respiratory tract infections represent the third leading cause of death in males and the fourth leading cause of death in females, as shown in the Figure 3. (WHO 2024). The risk factors contributing to LRTIs are the ambient particular matter, household air pollution, a lack of access to handwashing facilities, malnutrition (especially in children), and smoking (GBD 2019 LRI Collaborators 2022).





Figure 2 Leading causes of death in low-income countries	:
(WHO 2020)	





Top causes of death for males Deaths per 100 000 population. Lao People's Democratic Republic, 2019						
Stroke	81.6					
Ischaemic heart disease	78.2					
Neonatal conditions	48.9					
Lower respiratory infections	40.2					
Tuberculosis	34.8					
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	29.4					
Road injury	25.9					
Diarrhoeal diseases	22.7					
Kidney diseases	22.7					
Cirrhosis of the liver	21.7					

Acute and chronic respiratory infections

Respiratory tract distortions can be also categorized by the urgency of their symptoms. Acute respiratory infections (ARIs) are those appearing suddenly and can be treated when acquired treatment is provided. However, they still are life threatening, especially for children under 5 years old, elderly and people with weak immune system (Simoes et al. 2006, Douglas & Cohen 2017; Shiratori et al. 2017). If the treatment is not working, acute infections can reoccur and become chronic. For example, bronchitis is known to be seen as chronic, although it primarily starts as acute (Cappelletty 1998).

In 2000 ARTIs caused deaths of almost 2 million children and 70% of all cases were reported in Africa and South-East Asia (Williams et al. 2002). In a recent study done by Caballero et al. (2019), it was stated that undeveloped countries are the ones having the highest numbers of child mortality, that is due to bad hygienic practices and poor parents' education. The percentage of all ARIs-related deaths is 4 times higher in undeveloped countries compared to those that have higher GDP growth (Oyejide 1988). Generally, 40% of global population sees a doctor due to symptoms of ARIs and 12-35% of them need to be hospitalized. The vast majority of ARI are those appearing in the upper respiratory tract (Jain et al. 2001).

Chronic respiratory diseases stay for a long period of time, usually for the rest of patients' life, they are responsible for serious health problems complicating daily activities. They include asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, occupational lung diseases, and pulmonary hypertension (WHO 2024). Bad air quality is the major contributor to chronic respiratory diseases. In cities, those contributors include domestic use of solid fuels, large industries, and traffic pollution. As well as individual behaviours and exposures, mainly indoor tobacco smoking. In rural areas the bad air quality is associated with increased outdoor use of solid fuels (Mohan et al. 2023).

4.1.2. Respiratory pathogens

Respiratory tract infections can be caused by bacteria, viruses, fungi or by their combinations (Debnath et al. 2022). In case of bacterial infections, *Haemophilus influenzae*, *Moraxella catarrhalis*, and *Streptococcus pneumoniae* are the most common pathogens attacking both upper and lower parts of the respiratory tract (Capalletty 1998).

The most dominant pathogens that are present in lower respiratory tract are Gramnegative bacteria, occurring in 96% of all cases. The most prevalent examples are *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. Gram-positive bacteria present in lower respiratory tract are *Staphylococcus aureus* followed by *Streptococcus* spp.. Yeasts such as *Candida* species can also be found (Bajpai et al. 2013).

For sinusitis, an infection of the lower respiratory tract, the most common bacterial agents are *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, *Haemophilus influenzae*, *Moraxella catarrhalis*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, and *Streptococcus pyogenes* (Jain et al. 2001). Apart from upper mentioned risk factors, the complications of respiratory tract infections caused by bacteria come hand in hand with antibiotic resistance. The antibiotic resistance causes inability of treating respiratory infections and can lead to fatal problems. Another factor is already weakened organism that faces viral infections (Capalletty 1998).

For the upper respiratory tract stays as a fact constant exposure to microorganisms coming from the air. Many of those microorganisms are not dangerous, and even vital for the system. However, they are often accompanied by pathogenic species that colonize the upper respiratory tract and lead to serious infections. Pathogens found in the airways are most commonly Gram-negative bacteria, e.g. *Haemophilus influenzae*, *Streptococcus pneumoniae* and *Streptococcus pyogenes*. Strains of gram-positive bacteria *Staphylococcus aureus* only represent about 3% occurrence in URTIs but they can be responsible for a severe problems due to their strong resistance to ampicillins and methicillin (Gwaltney et al. 1992).

4.1.3. Conventional treatment

Antibiotics are considered as the most common conventional treatment for respiratory tract infections. Proper application of antibiotics can help to ease the symptoms and kill the bacteria pathogens. General population is getting prescribed antibiotics for RTIs several times annually which represents about 40% from all antibiotic prescriptions (Harris et al. 2016). Antibiotics are usually administrated either orally or intravenously, the sequential therapy is also advised. Antibiotics that are administrated orally include beta-lactam antibiotics (e.g. cefditoren), fluoroquinolones (e.g. levofloxacin), and macrolides (e.g. azithromycin). The intravenous treatment is selected for patients that have high heart rate, high respiratory rate, fever and poor tolerance to the oral rout. Antibiotics administrated intravenously are formulations of upper mentioned classes and acquire special devices and accessories, e.g. needles, infusion sets, syringes, and intravenous solutions (Cantón et al. 2022).

Antibiotics administrated by the intravenous route theoretically have 100% bioavailability due to short infusion that allows minimum drug elimination. However, there might be limitations because of the concentration-dependent drug toxicities and the vein exposure to high drug concentrations which can cause venous irritation and pain. For oral administration, the antibiotics are absorbed through systemic circulation and their bioavailability is significantly lower due to the action of gastric acid. Another factor that lowers the intestinal absorption is drug interaction, e.g. multivalent cations decrease the absorption of fluoroquinolones (Levison & Levison 2009).

The transport of oral antibiotics through the secretory pathway to the lungs involves multiple transporters being implicated in contributing to the drug's deposition in the liver, kidney, and intestinal tract and can potentially lead to the toxicity in those organs. Selective inhibitors are also present in the organism and reduce the absorption of the drug. Hence, inhalation therapy seems as a preferred mode of delivery as it can ensure direct deposition of the medication to the site of action and could reduce systemic toxicity (Ong et al. 2013).

4.1.4. Inhalation therapy

An alternative strategy that is being implemented in the antibiotic treatment of respiratory infections is the inhalation therapy that is working with aerosolized antibiotics and brings up many advantages. The drug dose given can be much smaller and the side effects are therefore being reduced. As the drug influences the respiratory tract directly and does not need to go all the way through the circulatory system, the onset action appears more rapidly, and the drug is not wasted via absorption in the parts of the body

where it is not needed. Still, there remain problems, with over 250 inhaler devices being used today, for example dry-powder inhalers, nebulisers and pressurised metered dose inhalers with or without valve-holding chambers or spacers. The technic of using them properly is often difficult to learn for health practitioners and the patients (Usmani 2012).

Up until 1990 the aerosolized form of antibiotics constituted from compounds developed for parenteral uses which led to poor toleration by patients due to added preservatives. As a result, patients were facing hyperosmolarity causing induced bronchial irritation and bronchospasm (Dhani et al. 2016). Another side effects reported include cough, dyspnoea, haemoptysis, and wheezing. That was especially the case for tobramycin solution which led to even more serious health problems, such as voice alteration and tinnitus (Restrepo et al. 2012).

Since then, new studies using preservative-free and iso-osmolar formulations of antibiotics showed a decreased exacerbation rate and improvements in lung function. Still, the efficacy of inhalation medicine depends on many factors, including the particle size and molecular weight of a specific drug formulation, patients' anatomy with individual inhalation patterns, and mechanical ventilation-related factors, as well as device factors (Dhanani et al. 2016). The aerosolized antibiotics are not volatile, that is why the size of a specific particle, and its density determines the transportation to the affected area. The smaller the particles are, the easier it is to respire them, but in addition they can carry only little drug and have lower probability of bypassing the upper airways. The patients' ability to perform specific inhalation manoeuvres also affects the deposition of a particle. For example, children have smaller airways and higher inspiratory airflows than adults. A high inspiratory flow rate results in an increased deposition of drug in the upper airways, whereas a slow inhalation manoeuvre results in less a higher probability of aerosol particles bypassing the central large airways (Tiddens et al. 2014).

4.1.5. Antibiotics-related problems

Although, antibiotics are commonly prescribed and appear to be effective against bacteria causing respiratory tract infections, they pose significant problems due to its impact on individual's microbiota that affects the immunity system and the overall health. The disruption of a well-functioning microbiota leads to higher vulnerability to viral and bacterial infections and development of allergic diseases, as well as the inflammatory bowel diseases (Ubeda & Pamer 2012). The adverse events that are being reported the most commonly include diarrhoea and rash but can lead to severe health conditions, e.g. anaphylaxis and sudden cardiac death. They also release harmful toxins and cell-wall components that can cause inflammation and tissue damage. In addition, a treatment of complications coming from inappropriate antibiotics use is expensive and might be resulting in fatal conditions (Harris et al. 2016). Moreover, their efficacy can be significantly reduced due to bacterial resistance which becomes a problem in last decades. Emergence of resistance during depends on the drug choice given to a patient. Antibiotics with a single ribosomal binding site are compromised by high frequency mutations that alter this site. For example, fluoroquinolones can select for mutants of Gram-negative bacteria and in a single step cause resistance to practically all classes of antimicrobial agents (Cižman et al. 2018).

The antimicrobial resistance itself is a dangerous problem affecting people worldwide and leading to many cases of deaths. Globally, in 2019 mortality associated with antimicrobial resistance reached 5 million cases and antimicrobial resistance in lower respiratory tract infections caused 1.5 million loses of lives. For example methicillin-resistant *S. aureus* was responsible for more than 100,000 cases of death (Antimicrobial Resistance Collaborators 2022). The predictions for mortality rates due to antimicrobial resistance seem to be the opposite of promising. By 2050 the antimicrobial resistance is calculated to be a cause of death for 10 million people, globally (O'Neill 2014).

The huge problem of conventional treatment is that antibiotics entering the pharmaceutical market are failing to meet the criteria for fighting the antimicrobial resistance. The impacts it has on morbidity, mortality, and economic losses is evident. Clinical testing and regulatory approval processes are slow and not much progress is being made. Even newly developed antibiotics are still not able to kill the most severe forms of resistant bacteria (Chinemerem Nwobodo et al. 2022).

Because of the antimicrobial resistance being an escalating issue, that adds to the numbers of mortality rate every year, effective alternative antimicrobial agents must be explored. One of the potential examples is the treatment using corticosteroids. This therapy appears to be effective in decreasing mortality rates but has its own adverse effects, such as hyperglycaemia (Feldman & Richards 2018). Numerous studies have

been done to test the ability of essential oils coming from medicinal and aromatic plants and their antimicrobial compounds to prove that they can kill the multidrug-resistant bacteria. Essential oils seem to show exceptional activity against many dangerous bacteria, for example *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (Faleiro & Miguel 2018).

4.2. Phytomedicine

Current pharmaceuticals and nutraceuticals are from 50% of natural products and their derivatives. Compounds isolated from medicinal plants possess antioxidant, antiinflammatory, and antimicrobial activities. They are able to inhibit the growth of bacteria, fungi, viruses, and protozoa. They are chemically complex and have a synergistic effect, therefore are of a significant clinical value in the treatment of resistant microbial strains. Compared with synthetic drugs, they have fewer adverse effects and enhanced bioavailability, solubility, and resorption rate. They also provide reduction of toxicity (Vaou et al. 2021).

4.2.1. Essential oils

Essential oils can be found in vascular plants, coming from about 50 families. They can be found in angiosperms (e.g., Asteraceae, Lamiaceae, Lauraceae, Myrtaceae, Rutaceae, Zingiberaceae) or gymnosperms (e.g. Pinaceae). They are aromatic volatile substances present in the bark, flowers, fruits, leaves, roots, and the wood of stems. They are accumulated in specialized cells or glands, both on the outside of a plant (glandular brushes, papillae) and inside of a plant (secretory cells, intercellular spaces, secretory bags). They can be obtained either by distilling or cold pressing the secretory organs (Butnariu & Sarac 2018). The odour of aromatic plants is created for example by the action of phenylpropenes, e.g. anethole, estragole, eugenol, and chavicol. They can be detected as free volatiles and sequestered glycosides and are found in a range of economically important fresh fruits, such as apple, grape, and strawberry. Their notes are described as spicy anise- and clove-like (Atkinson 2018).

Aromatic and medicinal plants produce essential oils as the secondary metabolites which are usually a part of their defensive system. They protect the plant from herbivores and pests, on the other hand, they can attract pollinators and seed dispersers. They also serve a plant as info chemicals that are used via air-bone as a tool of communication with other plants (Kabera et al. 2014). Every plant has its unique mixture of EOs, that varies even within the same botanical species. The composition of EOs is influenced by many factors, e.g., climate, cultivation technique, the extraction method, chemotype, plant collection time, and soil composition (Guo et al. 2021).

Essential oils have been used for centuries for their bactericidal, virucidal, fungicidal, and insecticidal properties (Bakkali et al. 2008). For their approved activities against broad spectrum of pathogens they can serve as an alternative for treating human infections without the threat of antibacterial resistance that is happening as a result of antibiotic prescribing worldwide (O'Bryan et al. 2015; Taiwo & Adebayo 2017). Their antimicrobial activities have intensively been studied for decades and some promising results have been found. For instance, cinnamon, lemongrass, oregano, peppermint, and thyme essential oils are efficacious against the respiratory pathogen S. aureus. Lemongrass and thyme have been tested against S. pyogenes and have shown the highest (the diameter of inhibition zone 70 mm - 80 mm) antibacterial activity. Another EOs with antibacterial activity include lavender, oregano, peppermint, rosemary, tea tree, white fir, and ylang ylang, which all have shown high (DIZ 50 mm -80 mm) activity against Mycobacterium smegmatis (Abers et al. 2021). It was observed that Gram-positive bacteria are more sensitive compared to Gram-negative bacteria when exposed to EOs (Inouye et al. 2001; Abers et al. 2021; Piasecki et al. 2023). Moreover, it was investigated by Kalaiselvan et al. (2022) that essential oil vapours can effectively beat not only bacterial pathogens but also fungal spores and viruses.

4.2.2. Chemistry of EOs

Essential oils are natural, complex compounds that are volatile and characterized by a strong odour. They are and usually colourless liquids, lipid soluble and soluble in organic solvents with a lower density than water has. Their major composition is constituted of terpenes and terpenoids (Bakkali et al. 2008).

Terpenes are characterized by the combination of isoprene units, they have the primary structure of C_5H_8 and based on the number of isoprene units present, they can be classified into monoterpenes (2 isoprene units), sesquiterpenes (3 isoprene units), and diterpenes (4 isoprene units). The volatility increases with smaller numbers of isoprene

units, terpenes with up to 3 units are highly volatile. Terpenoids are the oxygenated derivatives of terpenes (de Matos SP et al. 2019). In EOs monoterpenes and sesquiterpenes predominate. Additional compounds present in EOs are hydrocarbons, oxygenated derivatives (oxides, alcohols, aldehydes, ketones, acids), phenylpropane derivatives, and reaction products thereof (esters, ethers) (Butnariu & Sarac 2018).

In a much recent study, the specific component of EOs found in the Alpinia genus of Zingiberaceae family, called terpinen-4-ol, has been reported to have antibacterial and antibiofilm activity against respiratory pathogen *S. aureus*. Another chemical component that was also found to be effective against several bacteria, including S. aureus, appears to be β -caryophyllene. This component is additionally effective against *Escherichia coli*, *Klebsiella pneumonia*, and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Van et al. 2021).

Examples of monoterpene hydrocarbons are namely α - and β -pinene, p-cymene, and terpinolene. Examples of alcohols are namely geraniol and menthol. Aldehydes include citronellal and ketones include carvone, menthone, piperitone, and pulegone. For phenylpropane derivatives, the members are anethole, cinnamaldehyde, and vanillin. Carvacrol and thymol, often incorrectly listed as alcohols, have shown to possess the highest antimicrobial activity among all those components (Knobloch et al. 1986).

Carvacrol and thymol are classified as phenols. They have unique properties and higher acidities due to their aromatic ring that is tightly coupled with the oxygen and have relatively loose bond between the oxygen and hydrogen (Sparkman et al 2011). High phenol content present in EOs was found to be significant for treating respiratory infections (Horváth & Ács 2015). In a complex study done by Inouye et al. (2001) multiple essential oils were tested against respiratory pathogens. Again, those containing either aldehyde or phenol as a major component showed the highest antibacterial activity, followed by essential oils containing terpene alcohols.

Phenol-rich EOs are especially those extracted from *Origanum vulgare, Satureja hortensis,* and *Thymus vulgaris* that are rich in terpenic phenols. Essential oil of *Origanum vulgare* is called oregano, EO of *Satureja hortensis* is called savoury, and EO of *Thymus vulgaris* is called red thyme. Other examples of phenol-rich EOs include clove bud and cinnamon leaves, both rich in phenylpropanoids (Guo et al. 2021).

4.2.3. Aromatic and medicinal plats

Plants with medicinal or aromatic properties that are used in pharmacy and perfumery are usually defined as medicinal and aromatic plants. They have antioxidant and antimicrobial activities that are used for treatment of many illnesses. Aromatic plants are those that contain essential oils in the bark, buds, leaves, seeds, twigs, flowers, fruits, and wood. As previously explained, essential oils possess several biological activities and are important for a protection of a plant. But they can also be extracted for uses on the human health. The antioxidant activities of aromatic and medicinal plants are influenced by growing conditions, as well as by methods of the extraction. Aromatic and medicinal plants that have been the most studied include families of Asteraceae, Lauriaceae, Lauriaceae, Myrtaceae Piperaceae, Rutaceae, and Zingiberaceae (Samarth et al. 2017; D'Aquila et al. 2023).

Asteraceae is a family of flowering plants. Including the genus of *Artemisia*, *Baccharis, Calendula, Centaurea*, and *Echinacea*. Plants from the Asteraceae family contain essential oils and crude extracts which are traditionally used for the treatment of malaria and wound healing. They possess antimicrobial, anti-inflammatory, and antiparasitic activities. It has been proven that they are active against *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Escherichia coli* (Gou et al. 2023).

Plant species of **Lamiaceae** family may occur as herbs, herbaceous plants, shrubs, or trees. This family compromises more than 7000 species and about 240 genera. The genus *Plectranthus* is considered one of the richest in essential oils, other genera are for example *Ocimum*, *Mentha*, *Satureja*, and *Thymus*. The plant species include widely known herbs with aromatic properties, e.g., basil, lemon balm, oregano, rosemary, and sage. They are traditionally used for blood stimulation and circulation, digestion, and for strengthening the central nervous system. They are also used for food preservation. They are antiseptic, diuretic, and carminative. Moreover, they possess antioxidant, insecticidal, fungicidal, and bactericidal activities. The essential oil of *Ocimum gratissimum* have proven to inhibit the growth of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *and Staphylococcus aureus* (Ramos da Silva et al. 2021).

The plant species of **Lauraceae** family are mainly shrubs and trees distributed across the tropics. Out of 55 genera, the most widely known are *Cinnamomum*, *Ocotea*,

Laurus, Litsea, and Persea. Leaves of plant species belonging to this family are known for the high content of EOs which are rich in flavonoids and terpenes, e.g., *Cinnamomum camphora*, *Lindera erythrocarpa*, *Litsea japonica*, *Machilus japonica*, and *Neolitsea sericea*. They are active against many pathogens, such as Bacillus cereus, Escherichia *coli*, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Salmonella enterica*, and *Staphylococcus aureus* (Farias et al. 2023).

Myrtaceae is a family constituted of shrubs and trees that grows primary in wet tropical climate. Its members are used for wood and as spices. Some of the species have tasteful fruit that is being economically evaluated. Leaves are most commonly used as astringents. They are known to treat gastrointestinal disorders, infectious diseases and they help with brain bleeding. One of the largest genera of this family called *Myrcia* has leaves containing insulin, and therefore they are used for the treatment of diabetes. Flowers and stems of those plants also contain essential oils (Cascaes et al. 2015). One particular plant of this family called *Syzygium jambos* that contains high doses of tannin in its bark has been tested for antimicrobial activities and it has been proven that it is an effective agent against *Staphylococcus aureus*, and other bacteria in the *Staphylococcus* genus (Djipa et al. 2000).

The plant species of **Rutaceae** family are flowering woody plants widespread in tropical and temperate regions. They are usually being referred to the citrus family. They comprise about 160 genera, the most economically valuable is *Citrus*, followed by *Fagara*, and *Zanthoxylum*. The plant species of this family include *Citrus aurantifolia* (lime), *Citrus limon* (lemon), *Citrus paradisi* (grapefruit), *Citrus sinensis* (orange), *Fagara leprieurii*, and *Fraxinus xanthoxyloides*. Their characteristic citrus smell is used in flavouring and perfumeries. Their fruit is edible, the leaves are known for antimicrobial activities and insecticidal properties. Essential oils of Rutaceae family contain ethanol compounds and can be extracted from leaves, roots, and stem barks (Tamokou et al. 2017). Other present bioactive compounds include coumarins, flavonoids, and terpenoids. Coumarins are valuable for their, analgesic, anticancer, anti-inflammation, antimicrobial, and antioxidant activities, and as a treatment for infectious diseases and gastrointestinal conditions. Moreover, 5-geranyloxy-7-methoxycoumarin, artanin, isopimpinellin, and phellopterin present in the roots of *Zanthoxylum nitidum* revealed activity against methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus, with MIC value ranging from 8 to 64 µg/mL,

also these components exhibit specific level of growth-inhibitory effect against *Escherichia coli* and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Santos et al. 2023).

The plant species of **Piperaceae** family are herbaceous shrubs found to be growing in wet tropical areas. The family comprises of about 10 genera, and 2000 species, e.g., *Piper cubeba*, *Piper nigrum*, and *Piper longum* (Campos et al. 2007). Essential oils are mostly present in their fruits, seeds, leaves, branches, roots, and stems. They are commonly used in cooking as spices but can be beneficial for human health as well. For centuries, they are widely used for the treatment of urological and liver problems, for wound healing and skin conditions, and to relieve from fever and stomachache. They are anti-inflammatory, antioxidant and antimicrobial agents (Salehi et al 2019). Their antimicrobial activity is assigned to amides, alkaloids, essential oils, lignans, and phenylpropanoids. The major components of essential oils are ethanol, methanol, and petroleum ether which have been shown to inhibit the growth of *Bacillus cereus*, *Streptococcus agalactiae*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, and *Staphylococcus saprophyticus* strains with MIC values of 10, 6, 10, and 30 and µg/mL, respectively (Campos et al. 2007).

The plant species of **Zingiberaceae** family are flowering rhizomatous plants, widely distributed in the tropical and subtropical regions in humid lowland or higher altitudes, predominately in Asia. It comprises more than 50 genera, e.g., Alpinia, Amomum, Curcuma, Globba, Hedychium, Kaempferia, and Zingiber, with around 1 400 known species. Their rhizomes are used as spices in cooking and for making natural dyes. They are also rich in antioxidants and have anti-inflammatory properties. For example, the rhizomes of Alpinia galanga, Boesenbergia rotunda, Curcuma longa, and Zingiber officinale are typically used to treat diarrhoea, flatulence, and stomach-ache. Their leaves can be used for cooking as well, but only those of some species, such as *Curcuma longa*, *Elettariopsis slahmong*, and *Kaempferia galanga* are the key ingredients in spicy savoury dishes. The flowers are usually colourful with a nice smell, usually used for ornamental purposes (Rachkeeree et al. 2018). The essential oils of Zingiberaceae family have been evaluated for antimicrobial action on Staphylococcus aureus and Escherichia coli. (Oonmetta-aree et al. 2006). Amomum species are the second largest genera of Zingiberaceae family. They have an edible fruit with seeds that is traditionally used for digestive disorders, respiratory infections and in some parts of the world for the treatment of malaria. Anti-inflammatory effects of this genus have been confirmed and it has been recently observed that their EOs are able to reduce lung wet/dry weight ratios and protein concentrations (Zhao et al. 2022).

4.3. South-East Asia, Laos

South-East Asia is a tropical region that is known for its rich biodiversity. as it is an exclusive reservoir for plant species. South-East Asia has four biodiversity hotspots preserving the unique biota (Sodhi et al. 2004). Despite its smaller size compared to other tropical regions, South-East Asia composed around 50 000 recorded species of vascular plants, with an average of 364 new species being explored, annually. This makes South-East Asia the richest area in biodiversity when calculated on one square meter (Raven et al. 2020).

Laos is a small country belonging to South-East Asia region with 7.5 million habitants (World Bank 2022). The total area of Laos is 236.800 km². The climate is characterized as tropical monsoon. Laos shares boarders with Cambodia, China, Myanmar, Thailand, and Vietnam. The landlocked country is covered by large forest that makes up about 40% of all the area (Figure 4). As the forest is difficult to pass through, 80% of the population lives as farmers in rural areas. The forest preserves many medicinal plants that people tend to rely on before visiting a medical clinic far away from their houses. Homemade herbal medicine is less expensive and seems to be an efficient method of treatment (Elkington et al. 2009)

Laos is known for its ethnic diversity composed of Lao (53.2%), Khmou (11%), Hmong (9.2%), Phouthay (3.4%), Tai (3.1%), and other smaller ethnicities (CIA 2024). The Hmong ethnic group migrated to Laos in 19th century and holds a wealth of wisdom in the field of indigenous botany (Phengmala et al. 2023). Laos is being referred to as "the forgotten country", as it is being overshadowed by its larger neighbours, its land is landlocked, and due to political reasons, e.g., communist party, war than happened from 1953 to 1975, remains omitted from global perception, and therefore is in a state of economic tension (Jerndal & Rigg 1998).

Furthermore, Laos is an excellent candidate for studying ethnomedicine and ethnobotany as it has been overlooked by scientists, people there are educated about medicinal plants and are placed in a direct contact with them, and the forest is hiding many plant species that still to be explored (Elkington et al. 2009).



Figure 4 Map of forest area in Laos: (ScienceDirect 2019)

4.3.1. Traditional medicine

Traditional healers are usually members of a community which accepts them as someone who has the knowledge and practical skills to treat various illnesses by using natural materials, such as plants, mineral substances, and animals' remnants. Traditional healers are usually religious, in Laos mostly Buddhists, but they can also be practitioners of animism and others spiritual beings (Shankar et al. 2012).

In Laos, the traditional medicine is called "Ya Phurn Meuang Lao" and it has existed there for thousands of years. The government of Laos recognizes the importance of traditional medicine, and there is established the Traditional Medicine Research Centre under the Ministry of Public Health. The documented practices of Lao traditional medicine are archived as manuscripts from palm leaves and date back to 14th century (Elkington et al. 2009).

Because of upper mentioned factors, Lao inhabitants are familiar with using medicinal plants and herbs for healing. The herbal medicine is efficient and used for treating both chronic and acute diseases. Men are usually the heads of the families, and therefore it could be assumed that they are more educated about the indigenous knowledge of plants, as they have more time to study. However, it was stated that sex is a minor influencing factor, and women have at least the same amount of knowledge about medicinal and aromatic plants as men, because they need to be able to care for family members (Figure 5) Also, both lowland and mountainous districts, as well as urban and rural areas are skilled in the use of traditional herbal medicine. The herbal medicine is the most frequently used during childbirth, for the treatment of fever, gastrointestinal disorders, and malaria (Sydara et al. 2005).

The Hmong people historically consist of Chinese, Lao, Tai, and Vietnamese. They live in mountainous areas and are dependent on harvesting. They are even more segregated than the rest of Laotian people because of the Vietnam War, in which they were recruited by United States army against the communist party of Vietnam. As a result, they are afraid of the communist government in their own country. They are isolated from the central Laos and hiding in the large forest. For that reason they developed a self-sufficient lifestyle (Lor et al. 2017). They rely on herbal medicine and are skilled in identifying many medicinal and aromatic plant species. For example, they collect plant species of the Zingiberaceae family to treat digestive disorders, to increase male sexual potency, for neuromuscular problems (e.g. paralysis), and for skin problems. The genus *Amomum* is used for cough and hoarseness. In past, they were growers of opium. Among other, their traditional practices involve worshiping ancestors, animism, and cosmology (Dubost et al. 2019).

Phengmala et al. (2023) did an ethnobotany study of Hmong ethnic groups and revealed the most important plant species for edible and medicinal uses. Newly explored plant species are for example *Artemisia lactiflora* (Asteraceae), known as white mug wort. It is an edible plant that is used for treating many kinds of symptoms, e.g., eye symptoms, gastrointestinal system symptoms, musculoskeletal system symptoms, neurological symptoms, obstetrics gynaecology symptoms, and urinary system symptoms. Other commonly used plant species that are still not widely known are *Curcuma amarissima* (mango ginger) that is used as a treatment for gastritis, *Curcuma aurantiaca* (rainbow ginger) used for hypertension, and *Zingiber thorelii* (red ginger) used for nourishing the body.



Figure 5 Hmong woman picking herbs: (Laotian Times 2023)

4.3.2. Plants with potential for treating respiratory infections

Aromatic and medicinal plants that are containing EOs can be used in the treatment of respiratory infections via inhalation due to the volatility of the compounds contained. This appears to be practicable and have many advantages such as the affordability, ease of use, low toxicity, mild effects, rapid elimination, and significant efficacy (Liang et al. 2023).

Plant families growing in Laos that are the most recognized by its inhabitants and used as a source of food, as well as for medicinal purposes are Leguminosae and Zingiberaceae. Other plant families that the inhabitants are familiar with include Acanthaceae, Amaranthaceae, Apiaceae, Araceae, Asparagaceae, Compositae, Euphorbiaceae, Lauraceae, Moraceae, Myrsinaceae, Orchidaceae, Poaceae, Rubiaceae, Rutaceae, Solanaceae, Sterculiaceae, Verbenaceae, and Vitaceae (Dubost et al. 2019).

In this thesis, the aromatic and medicinal plants growing in Laos were analysed. The data collected from scientific articles and books were summarized in the Table 1. Through a literature review, 48 plant species belonging to 7 families, mentioned in the chapter 4.2.3., were identified. The scientific names of selected plant species (in alphabetical order), their synonyms, distribution, parts used, and their traditional uses are shown in the Table 1. The most abundant family that met all of the set criteria was a family of Zingiberaceae, compromising total of 34 plants, followed by 6 plant species of

Lauraceae family, 2 plant species from each of these families Asteracea, Lamiaceae, and Rutaceae. Only one species represented the families of Myrtaceae and Piperaceae. The *Amomum* genus of Zingiberaceae family was the most abundant representing the total of 26 plant species. Although, many of them have not been properly investigated, it can be expected that their properties are similar to well know relative species. The essential oils of *Amomum* sp. are most frequently extracted from seeds and have characteristic odour of cineol. They possess anti-inflammatory, alexipharmic, astringent, stimulant, and stomachic properties. The fruits are also rich in natural compounds, which exhibit antimicrobial activity, they are effective for example against S. aureus (Agnihotri & Wakode 2010).

Plant species containing EOs that have been already tested for their antibacterial activity against respiratory pathogens were put together. In total, 6 plant species have been selected, namely, *Actinodaphne pilosa*, *Amomum dealbatum*, *Amomum glabrum*, *Clausena harmandiana*, *Kaempferia champasakensis*, and *Sphaeranthus indicus*. Descriptive pictures of these plant species are shown in Appendices 1-6.

The minimum inhibitory concentrations (MIC) of essential oils present in the selected plant species are shown in the Table 2. The laboratory method used for the evaluation of the antimicrobial activity of essential oils from those plants was in all cases broth microdilution. The microdilution method estimates the concentration of the tested antimicrobial agent in the broth medium using 96-well microtitration plate. The MIC is the lowest concentration of antimicrobial agent that completely inhibits the growth of the organism in microdilution wells (Balouri et al. 2016).

Coloratific more o	Family	Synonyms	Doute used	Distribution	Traditional uses		Defenerace
Scientific name			r arts useu		Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Actinodaphne pilosa	Lauraceae	Actinodaphne cochinchinensis, Jozoste cochinchinensis, Laurus pilosa, Machilus hainanensis, Machilus pilosa, Tetranthera pilosa	leaves, wood	China, Laos, Vietnam	cough, furunculosis, rheumatism, swelling	wood is used for making hair and paper glues, insecticidal agent	Chung et al. 2020
Actinodaphne sesquipedalis	Lauraceae	none	buds, leaves, stems	Borneo, Cambodia, Indonesia, Malaysia, Myanmar, Thailand, Vietnam, Laos	stomachache	insecticidal agent	Woerdenbag et al. 1991; Omar et al. 2017; Tagane et al. 2020; Salleh & Khamis 2021
Alpinia chinensis	Zingiberaceae	Languas chinensis, Monocystis abnormis	flowers, leaves, rhizomes, roots, seeds	Brunei, China, Malaysia, Vietnam, Laos	arthritis, caning, cold, cough, respiratory inflammation, ringworm, stomachache	edible, aromatherapy	Hanh et al. 2014; Mei et al. 2020, Van et al. 2021
Amomum biphyllum	Zingiberaceae	Elettariopsis biphylla	not known	Laos, Thailand	not known	not known	Saenprom et al. 2018; Hlavatá et al. 2023
Amomum calcicola	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	Laos	not known	not known	Hlavatá et al. 2023

Table 1: Selected aromatic and medicinal plants from Laos

Scientific nome	Family	Synonyms	Donta usod	Distribution	Traditio	Doforonoog	
Scientific name	гашту		I al ts useu	Distribution	Medicinal	Other	Kerer ences
Amomum dealbatum	Zingiberaceae	Amomum siamense, Cardamomum dealbatum	bark, leaves, rhizomes, seeds	India, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, Vietnam	abscesses, diabetes, cough, joint pain, muscular rheumatism	cooking and eating ripe	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Leong- Skornickova et al. 2019; Pintatum & Laphookhieo 2022; Chelleng et al. 2023
Amomum glabrum	Zingiberaceae	none	leaves, rhizomes	China, Laos	antimicrobial activity against <i>S. aureus</i>	edible fruit and roots	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Chung et al. 2020; Cai et al. 2021; Thien 2021
Amomum chryseum	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	China, Laos	not known	not known	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Hlavatá et al. 2023
Amomum limianum	Zingiberaceae	Elettariopsis limiana	not known	Laos, Thailand	not known	not known	Hlavatá et al. 2023
Amomum odontocarpum	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	China, Laos, Vietnam,	not known	not known	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Hlavatá et al. 2023
Amomum petaloideum	Zingiberaceae	Paramomum petaloideum	not known	China, Laos	not known	not known	Lamxay & Newman 2012
Amomum plicatum	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	Laos	not known	not known	Lamxay & Newman 2012
Amomum prionocarpum	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	Laos	not known	not known	Lamxay & Newman 2012
Amomum repoeense	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	Cambodia, Laos, Thailand, Vietnam	not known	not known	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Ye et al. 2018

Scientific nome	Fomily	Symponyma	Parts used	Distribution	Traditional uses		Dofononaaa
Scientific name	гашну	Synonyms			Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Amomum sericeum	Zingiberaceae	Amomum dealbatum var. sericeum, Cardamomum sericeum	not known	Cambodia, China, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, Vietnam	not known	not known	Hlavatá et al. 2023
Amomum subcapitatum	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	China, Laos, Thailand, Vietnam	not known	not known	Ye et al. 2018; Hlavatá et al. 2023
Amomum velutinum	Zingiberaceae	none	not known	China, Laos, Vietnam	not known	not known	Ye et al. 2018
Artemisia lactiflora	Asteraceae	Artemisia septemlobata	fruit, leaves, stems	Cambodia, China, Jawa, Laos, Taiwan, Thailand, Vietnam	eye symptoms, gastrointestinal system symptoms, musculoskeletal system symptoms, neurological symptoms, obstetrics gynaecology symptoms, and urinary system symptoms	edible	Phengmala et al. 2023

Scientific nome	Family	Suponyma	Parts used	ad Distribution	Traditional uses		Dofononoog
Scientific name	гашту	Synonyms	Parts used	Distribution	Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Clausena harmandiana	Rutaceae	Clausena hirta, Clausena oliveri, Glycosmis cambodiana, Glycosmis harmandiana	bark, flowers, fruit, leaves, roots	Cambodia, Jawa, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand	Alzheimer's disease bronchitis, headache, malaria, poisoning, stomachache, tuberculosis	edible, gardening	Maneerat et al. 2013; Boonyarat et al. 2022; Musa et al. 2022; Chambon et al. 2023
Curcuma amarissima	Zingiberaceae	none	bark, leaves, rhizomes, seeds	Bangladesh, China, India, Laos	dysentery, enteritis, gastritis, wounds	edible, flavouring, vermicide	Nimlamool et al. 2021; Phengmala et al. 2023
Curcuma aurantiaca	Zingiberaceae	Curcuma wilcockii, Curcuma ecalcarata	leaves, rhizomes	Jawa, Laos, India	gastritis, hypertension	edible, talismans	Phengmala et al. 2023
Curcuma clovisii	Zingiberaceae	Stahlianthus thorelii	rhizomes, roots	Cambodia, Laos, Thailand, Vietnam	bone and joint pain, cancer, digestion, haemorrhage, inflammation, menstruation, rheumatism, ulcers	not known	Nguyen et al. 2020; Yen & Li 2022

Saiantifia noma	Family	Synonyms	Parts used	Distribution	Traditional uses		Defenences
Scientific name	гашну				Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Globba marantina	Zingiberaceae	Ceratanthera amomoides, Colebrookia bulbifera, Globba angcorensis, Globba barthei, Globba heterobractea, Globba strobilifera, Globba timorensis, Globba zollingeri	leaves, roots	Cambodia, China, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, Philippines, Thailand, Vietnam	asthma, cold, cough, snake bite	flavouring	de Guzman & Siemonsma 1999; Roy et al. 2016
Kaempferia attapeuensis	Zingiberaceae	none	leaves, roots	Laos, Vietnam	gastrointestinal illness	edible, flavouring	Insisiengmay et al. 2019; Tuan et al. 2019
Kaempferia xiengkhouangensis	Zingiberaceae	none	leaves	Laos	cough, pigmentation, dermal stains	cosmetics	Saensouk et al. 2022
Kaempferia champasakensis	Zingiberaceae	none	fruit, leaves, rhizomes	Laos	allergy, cancer, diabetes, malaria, stomachache, urticaria, wound infections	flavouring	Picheansoonthon & Koonterm 2008; Hieu et al. 2023

Scientific nome	Family	Synonyms	Parts used	Distribution -	Traditional uses		Defenences
Scientific name					Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Litsea laeta	Lauraceae	Litsea thomsonii, Malapoenna laeta, Malapoenna thomsonii, Tetranthera laeta, Tetranthera langifolia, Tetranthera thomsonii	not known	Bhutan, India, Laos, Myanmar, Pakistan, Thailand, Vietnam	not known	not known	Tagane et al. 2020
Litsea rotundifolia	Lauraceae	Actinodaphne chinensis, Actinodaphne rotundifolia, Iozoste chinensis, Iozoste rotundifolia	not known	China, Laos, Taiwan, Vietnam	not known	not known	Tagane et al. 2020
Meistera calcarata	Zingiberaceae	Amomum calcaratum	not known	Laos	not known	ornamental plant	Lamxay & Newman 2012
Meistera elephantorum	Zingiberaceae	Amomum elephantorum	fruit	Cambodia, Laos, Thailand, Vietnam	not known	edible fruit	Lamxay & Newman 2012
Meistera chinensis	Zingiberaceae	Amomum chinense	fruit, seeds	Cambodia, Laos, Thailand, Vietnam	toothache	edible, flavouring	Lamxay & Newman 2012
Meistera celsa	Zingiberaceae	Amomum celsum	fruit, rhizomes	Laos, Vietnam	cancer	flavouring	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Giang et al. 2019

Scientific nome Family		Suponyme	Dorte used	Distribution	Traditio	onal uses	Deferences
Scientific name	Fainity	Synonyms	Parts used	Distribution	Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Meistera koenigii	Zingiberaceae	Amomum corynostachyum, Amomum koenigii, Cardamomum corynostachyum, Cardamomum koenigii, Meistera amomum, Zingiber corynostachyum	fruit, rhizomes	Myanmar, Thailand, Laos, Vietnam	fever, headache, stomachache	ornamental plant	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Phan et al. 2020
Microtoena patchoulii	Lamiaceae	Microtoena cymosa, Microtoena insuavis, Microtoena pauciflora, Plectranthus patchouli	leaves	China, Laos, Myanmar, Nepal, Thailand, Vietnam	asthma, abdominal pain, cough	perfumery	Senpuku et al. 2007; Ito & Ito 2011
Neolitsea elaeocarpa	Lauraceae	none	not known	Laos, Vietnam	not known	feed for livestock, gardening	Tagane et al. 2020
Machilus gamblei	Lauraceae	Persea bombycina, Persea gamblei, Persea suaveolens, Machilus bombycina, Machilus suaveolens	fruit, wood	Bangladesh, China, Laos, Myanmar, Nepal, Thailand, Tibet, Vietnam	not known	edible, eliminating atmospheric carbon, gardening, wood	Upadhyay 2022
Piper politifolium	Piperaceae	none	not known	Laos, Vietnam	not known	not known	Tagane et al. 2020

Sajantifia nama	Family	Synonyma	Dowto wood	Distribution	Traditional uses		Doforonoog
Scientific name	Fainny	Synonyms	Parts used	Distribution	Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Pogostemon benghalensis	Lamiaceae	Mentha integra, Origanum benghalense, Origanum indicum, Pogostemon frutescens, Pogostemon indicus, Pogostemon purpuricaulis	bark, leaves, roots, shoots, stems	Bangladesh, Cambodia, China, India, Japan, Korea, Laos, Myanmar, Nepal, Philippines, Sri Lanka, Thailand, Vietnam	colds, cough, headaches, snake bite, stomachache	patchouli oil- aromatherapy	Oyen & Dung 1999; Aryal et al. 2019; Tuyen et al. 2019
Sphaeranthus indicus	Asteraceae	Oligolepis indicus, Sphaeranthus hirtus, Sphaeranthus mollis	flower, leaves, roots, seeds	Bangladesh, Cambodia, China, India, Laos, Myanmar, Nepal, Sri Lanka, Thailand, Vietnam	cough, epilepsy, diabetes, fever, haemorrhoids, hepatopathy, leprosy, mental, illness, skin diseases	not known (weed)	Duraipandiyan et al. 2009; Galani et al. 2010
Syzygium tetragonum	Myrtaceae	Eugenia subviridis, Eugenia tetragona, Syzygium nienkui	leaves, twigs	Bhutan, China, India, Laos, Myanmar, Nepal, Thailand, Vietnam	allergy, diabetes, illness, skin diseases, haemorrhage, gastrointestinal, illness, inflammation, rheumatism	edible fruit	Han et al. 2012; Tagane et al. 2020

Sojontific nome	Family	Symonyma	Dowto used	Distribution	Traditional uses		Doforonoog
Scientific name	F anny	Synonyms	Parts used	Distribution	Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Wurfbainia aromatica	Zingiberaceae	Alpinia fasciculata, Amomum aromaticum, Amomum fasciculatum, Cardamomum aromaticum, Geocallis fasciculata, Renealmia fasciculata	fruit, seeds	Bangladesh, Laos, Nepal,	abdominal pain, diarrhoea, malaria, respiratory infections, vomiting	edible fruit	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Dang et al. 2020
Wurfbainia glabrifolia	Zingiberaceae	Amomum glabrifolium	not known	Laos	not known	not known	Lamxay & Newman 2012
Wurfbainia longiligularis	Zingiberaceae	Amomum longiligulare	fruit, seeds	China, Laos, Thailand, Vietnam	gastrointestinal illness	edible fruit	Lamxay & Newman 2012; Yang et al. 2023
Wurfbainia microcarpa	Zingiberaceae	Amomum microcarpum	flowers, leaves, roots	China, Vietnam, Laos	cancer, digestive, disorders, gastrointestinal, illness, hepatopathy, malaria, postpartum, recovery	not known	Lamxay 2011; Lamxay & Newman 2012; Huong et al. 2015

Scientific nome	Family	Synonyms	Parts used	Distribution	Traditional uses		Defenences
Scientific name	гашпу				Medicinal	Other	Kelerences
Zanthoxylum scandens	Rutaceae	Fagara chinensis, Fagara cuspidate, Fagara cyrtorhachia, Fagara leiorhachia, Fagara scandens, Zanthoxylum chinense, Zanthoxylum cuspidatum, Zanthoxylum laxifoliolatum, Zanthoxylum laxifoliolatum, Zanthoxylum leiorhachium, Zanthoxylum leiorhachium,	bark, leaves, roots, stems	Hong Kong, Laos, Vietnam	abdominal pain, HIV, rheumatism, toothache, traumatic injury	gardening	Cheng et al. 2008
Zingiber thorelii	Zingiberaceae	Zingiber xishuangbannaense	not known	Laos, Myanmar, Vietnam	fever, gastritis	edible	Phengmala et al. 2023

	1 4 • 4 4	1 1 1 1 1	41
Table 2: EOs from Lao	plant species teste	d against respirato	ry pathogens

		M	IC		
Essential oils	Part used	Staphylococcus aureus	Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Testing methods	References
Actinodaphne pilosa	leaves	64 μg/mL	16 μg/mL	broth microdilution	Chung et al. 2020
Amomum dealbatum	rhizomes	1280 µg/mL	1280 μg/mL	broth microdilution	Pintatum & Laphookhieo 2022
Amomum glabrum	leaves, and rhizomes	5.67 μg/mL	no data	broth microdilution	Chung et al. 2020
Clausena harmandiana	twigs	ambiguous inhibition	no data	broth microdilution	Peerakam et al. 2022
Kaempferia champasakensis	rhizomes	8 μg/mL	no data	broth microdilution	Tran-Trung et al. 2023
Sphaeranthus indicus	flower	150 μg/mL	no data	broth microdilution	Duraipandiyan et al. 2009

5. Conclusions

Laos is a South-East Asian country with large area of forest and with the majority of population living in rural areas. The pharmaceuticals are difficult to come across, as medical clinics are far away from peoples' households and the classical treatment is expensive. Therefore, Laotians rely on herbal medicine that is an efficient alternative for treating many kinds of illnesses. The plant species growing there are still not widely explored, therefore they are of a great potential for future research (Elkington et al. 2009).

Respiratory infections are a huge problem in developing countries, especially for the children and the elderly. South-East Asia has one of the biggest scores of mortality rates related to respiratory tract infections and improvement there seems to be inconsistent. In Laos approximately 300 children out of 100,000 being born die from respiratory infections (Feddema et al. 2021), and in adults respiratory infections come as one of the major causes of death (WHO 2024).

This literature review presents total of 48 plant species that could potentially be used for the treatment of respiratory tract infections. The most promising plant species that have already been tested against respiratory pathogens, but still are not widely known are *Actinodaphne pilosa* (Lauraceae), *Amomum dealbatum* (Zingiberaceae), *Amomum glabrum* (Zingiberaceae), *Clausena harmandiana* (Rutaceae), *Kaempferia champasakensis* (Zingiberaceae), and *Sphaeranthus indicus* (Asteraceae).

In this thesis, literature data were analysed and new findings of medicinal and aromatic plants widespread in Laos were collected. Traditional uses of those plants and their antimicrobial activity against respiratory pathogens were summarized. Essential oils of only 6 plant species collected were tested for their antimicrobial activity against respiratory pathogens. Future research with focus on the antimicrobial activity of aromatic and medicinal plants presented in this thesis is needed to approve their potential in the treatment of respiratory infections.

6. References

Abers M, Schroeder S, Goelz L, Sulser A, Rose TS, Puchalski K, Langland J. 2021. Antimicrobial activity of the volatile substances from essential oils. BMC Complementary Medicine and Therapies **21**:124. DOI: 10.1186/s12906-021-03285-3

Agnihotri S & Wakode S. 2010. Antimicrobial activity of essential oil and various extracts of fruits of greater cardamom. Indian journal of pharmaceutical sciences **72**:657–659.

Antimicrobial Resistance Collaborators. 2022. Global burden of bacterial antimicrobial resistance in 2019: a systematic analysis. THE LANCET **399**:629–655.

Aryal S, Adhikari B, Panthi K, Aryal P, Mallik SK, Bhusal RP, Salehi B, Setzer WN, Sharifi-Rad J, Koirala N. 2019. Antipyretic, Antinociceptive, and Anti-Inflammatory Activities from Pogostemon benghalensis Leaf Extract in Experimental Wister Rats. Medicines **6**:96. DOI: 10.3390/medicines6040096

Atkinson RG. 2018. Phenylpropenes: Occurrence, Distribution, and Biosynthesis in Fruit. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry **66**:2259–2272.

Bajpai T, Shrivastava G, Bhatambare GS, Deshmukh AB, Chitnis V. 2013. Microbiological profile of lower respiratory tract infections in neurological intensive care unit of a tertiary care center from Central India. Journal of basic and clinical pharmacy **4**:51–55.

Bakkali F, Averbeck S, Averbeck D, Idaomar M. 2008. Biological effects of essential oils – A review. Food and Chemical Toxicology **46**:446-475.

Balouiri M, Sadiki M, Ibnsouda SK. Methods for in vitro evaluating antimicrobial activity: A review. 2016. Journal of pharmaceutical analysis **6**:71–79.

Baptista EA, Dey S, Pal S. 2021. Chronic respiratory disease mortality and its associated factors in selected Asian countries: evidence from panel error correction model. BMC Public Health **21**:53. DOI: 10.1186/s12889-020-10042-7

Bolouri P, Salami R, Kouhi S, Kordi M, Asgari Lajayer B, Hadian J, Astatkie T. 2022. Applications of Essential Oils and Plant Extracts in Different Industries. Molecules **27**:8999. DOI: 10.3390/molecules27248999

Boonyarat C, Yenjai C, Monthakantirat O, Kaewamatawong R, Poonsawas P, Wangboonskul J, Chaiwiwatrakul S, Waiwut P. 2022. Multifunctionality of Clausena harmandiana Extract and Its Active Constituents against Alzheimer's Disease. Current issues in molecular biology **44**:3681–3694.

Butnariu M & Sarac I. Essential Oild from Plants. 2018. Journal of Biotechnology and Biomedical Science 1:35-43.

Caballero MT, Bianchi AM, Nuño A, Ferretti AJP, Polack LM, Remondino I, Rodriguez MG, Orizzonte L, Vallone F, Bergel E, Polack FP. 2019. Mortality

Associated With Acute Respiratory Infections Among Children at Home. The Journal of Infectious Diseases **219**:358–364.

Campos MP, Filho VC, Silva RZ, Yunes RA, Monache FD, Cruz AB. 2007. Antibacterial activity of extract, fractions and four compounds extracted from Piper solmsianum C. DC. VAR. solmsianum (Piperaceae). A Journal of Biosciences: Zeitschrift für Naturforschung C **62**:173–178.

Cantón R, Barberán J, Linares M, Molero JM, Rodríguez-González-Moro JM, Salavert M, González Del Castillo J. 2022. Decalogue for the selection of oral antibiotics for lower respiratory tract infections. Revista espanola de quimioterapia **35**:16–29.

Cappelletty D. 1998. Microbiology of bacterial respiratory infections. The Pediatric infectious disease journal **17**:55–61.

Cascaes MM, Guilhon GM, de Aguiar Andrade EH, das Graças Bichara Zoghbi M, da Silva Santos L. 2015. Constituents and Pharmacological Activities of Myrcia (Myrtaceae): A Review of an Aromatic and Medicinal Group of Plants. International journal of molecular sciences **16**:23881–23904.

Chambon M, Herrscher C, Al Halabi D, François N, Belouzard S, Boutet S, Pham VC, Doan TMH, Séron K, Mavingui P, Litaudon M, El Kalamouni C, Apel C. 2023. New Phenolic Lipids from the Leaves of Clausena harmandiana Inhibit SARS-CoV-2 Entry into Host Cells. Molecules **28**:5414. DOI: 10.3390/molecules28145414

Chelleng N, Begum T, Dutta PP, Chetia P, Sen S, Dey BK, Talukdar NC, Tamuly C. 2023. Antidiabetic potential of Amomum dealbatum Roxb. flower and isolation of three bioactive compounds with molecular docking and in vivo study, Natural Product Research 1-6. DOI: 10.1080/14786419.2023.2245115

Cheng MJ, Lin CF, Chang HS, Chen IS. 2008. CHEMICAL CONSTITUENTS FROM THE STEM BARK OF ZANTHOXYLUM SCANDENS. Journal of Chilean Chemical Society **3**:1631-1634.

Cheng YH, Lin YC, Chen IS, Liu SD, Li JH, Wang CC. 2017. Immunomodulatory Effects of Taiwanese Neolitsea Species on Th1 and Th2 Functionality. Journal of immunology research (e3529859) DOI: 10.1155/2017/3529859

Chinemerem Nwobodo D, Ugwu MC, Oliseloke CA, Al-Ouqaili MTS, Chinedu Ikem J, Victor Chigozie U, Saki M. 2022. Antibiotic resistance: The challenges and some emerging strategies for tackling a global menace. Journal of clinical laboratory analysis (e24655) DOI: 10.1002/jcla.24655

Chung NT, Huong LT, Hung NH, Hoi TM, Dai DN, Setzer WN. 2020. Chemical Composition of Actinodaphne pilosa Essential Oil From Vietnam, Mosquito Larvicidal Activity, and Antimicrobial Activity. Natural Product Communications (e1934578X2091779) DOI: 10.1177/1934578X20917792

Chung NT, Huong LT, Hoi TM, Dai DN, Ogunwande IA. 2020. Chemical composition and antimicrobial activity of essential oils of Amomum glabrum S.Q.Tong

(Zingiberaceae) from Vietnam. Investigational Medicinal Chemistry and Pharmacology **3**:44. DOI: 10.31183/imcp.2020.00044

CIA.gov. 2024. The World Factbook. Laos-Country Summary. Available from https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/laos/summaries/ (accesed April 2024)

Cižman M & Plankar Srovin T. 2018. Antibiotic consumption and resistance of gramnegative pathogens (collateral damage). GMS infectious diseases **6**:Doc05. DOI: 10.3205/id000040

Dang NH, Anh LTV, Dat NT. 2020. Anti-Inflammatory Effects of Essential Oils of Amomum aromaticum Fruits in Lipopolysaccharide-Stimulated RAW264.7 Cells. Journal of Food Quality (e8831187) DOI: 10.1155/2020/8831187

Dang NH, Anh LTV, Dat NT. 2022. Anti-Inflammatory Effects of Essential Oils of Amomum aromaticum Fruits in Lipopolysaccharide-Stimulated RAW264.7 Cells. Journal of Food Quality (e8831187) DOI: 10.1155/2020/8831187

D'Aquila P, Sena G, Crudo M, Passarino G, Bellizzi D. 2023. Effect of Essential Oils of Apiaceae, Lamiaceae, Lauraceae, Myrtaceae, and Rutaceae Family Plants on Growth, Biofilm Formation, and Quorum Sensing in Chromobacterium violaceum, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, and Enterococcus faecalis. Microorganisms **11**:1150. DOI: 10.3390/microorganisms11051150

Dasaraju PV & Liu C. 1996. Infections of the Respiratory System. Baron S, editor. Medical Microbiology. University of Texas Medical Branch at Galveston, Galveston (TX).

de Guzman CC, Siemonsma JS. 1999. No 13. Spices in Plant Resources of South-East Asia. Backhuys Publishers, Leiden.

Debnath SK, Debnath M, Srivastava R. 2022. Opportunistic etiological agents causing lung infections: emerging need to transform lung-targeted delivery. Heliyon (e12620) DOI: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2022.e12620

Dhanani J, Fraser JF, Chan HK, Rello J, Cohen J, Roberts JA. 2016. Fundamentals of aerosol therapy in critical care. Critical care **20**:269. DOI: 10.1186/s13054-016-1448-5

Djipa CD, Delmée M, Quetin-Leclercq J.200. Antimicrobial activity of bark extracts of Syzygium jambos (L.) alston (Myrtaceae). Journal of ethnopharmacology **71**:307–313.

Douglas JE & Cohen NA. 2017. Taste Receptors Mediate Sinonasal Immunity and Respiratory Disease. International journal of molecular sciences **18**:437. DOI: 10.3390/ijms18020437

Dubost JM, Phakeovilay C, Her C, Bochaton A, Elliott E, Deharo E, Xayvue M, Bouamanivong S, Bourdy G. 2019. Hmong herbal medicine and herbalists in Lao PDR: pharmacopeia and knowledge transmission. Journal of Ethnobiology and Ethnomedicine **15**:27. DOI: 10.1186/s13002-019-0307-2 Duraipandiyan V, Kannan P, Ignacimuthu S. 2009. Antimicrobial Activity of Sphaeranthus indicus L.. Ethnobotanical Leaflets **13**:320-25.

Duraipandiyan Veeramuthu & Ponnusamy, Kannan & Ignacimuthu, Savarimuthu. 2009. Antimicrobial Activity of Sphaeranthus indicus L. Ethnobotanical Leaflets **13**:320-325.

Duraipandiyan, Veeramuthu & Ponnusamy, Kannan & Ignacimuthu, Savarimuthu. (2009). Antimicrobial Activity of Sphaeranthus indicus L. Antimicrobial Activity of Sphaeranthus indicus L. **13**:422-30.

Elkington BG, Southavong B, Sydara K, Souliya O, Vanthanouvong M, Nettavong K, Thammachack B, Pak DH, Riley MC, Franzblau SG, Soejarto DD. 2009. Biological evaluation of plants of Laos used in the treatment of tuberculosis in Lao traditional medicine. Pharmaceutical biology **47**:26–33.

Faleiro ML & Miguel MG. 2013. Use of Essential Oils and Their Components against Multidrug-Resistant Bacteria. Pages 65-94 in Rai MK, Kon KV, editors. Fighting Multidrug Resistance with Herbal Extracts, Essential Oils and Their Components. Elsevier Inc, United Kingdom.

Farias KS, Alves FM, Santos-Zanuncio VS, de Sousa (J) PT, Silva DB, Carollo CA. 2023. Global distribution of the chemical constituents and antibacterial activity of essential oils in Lauraceae family: A review. South African Journal of Botany **155**:214-222

Feddema JJ, van der Geest AM, Claassen E, van de Burgwal LHM. 2021. Lower Respiratory Tract Infection Trends in East and South-East Asia: In the Light of Economic and Health Care Development. Global Pediatric Health (e2333794X21989530) DOI: 10.1177/2333794X21989530

Feldman C & Richards G. 2018. Appropriate antibiotic management of bacterial lower respiratory tract infections. F1000 Research, Faculty Review **7**:1121. DOI: 10.12688/f1000research.14226.1

Galani VJ, Patel BG, Rana DG. 2010. Sphaeranthus indicus Linn.: A phytopharmacological review. International journal of Ayurveda research 1:247–253.

GBD 2019 LRI Collaborators. 2022. Age-sex differences in the global burden of lower respiratory infections and risk factors, 1990-2019: results from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. THE LANCET Infectious diseases **22**:1626–1647.

Ghimire M. Bhattacharya SK, Narain JP. 2012. Pneumonia in South-East Asia Region: Public health perspective. The Indian Journal of Medical Research **135**:459-468.

Giang PM, Tu LA, Trang VM, Binh NQ, Hyodo T, Yamaguchi K, Kawakami S, Otsuka H. 2019. Absolute Configuration of a New Phenethylcyclohexanetriol and a New Natural Bibenzyl From Amomum celsum. Natural Product Communications **14**:1934578X1984361. DOI: 10.1177/1934578X19843612

Gulati M & Cullen MR. 2008. Lung diseases, Occupational. Pages 157-163 in Heggenhougen HK, editor. International Encyclopedia of Public Health. Elsevier Inc, United Kingdom.

Guo Y, Pizzol R, Gabbanini S, Baschieri A, Amorati R, Valgimigli L. 2021. Absolute Antioxidant Activity of Five Phenol-Rich Essential Oils. Molecules **26**:237. DOI: 10.3390/molecules26175237

Gwaltney(J) JM, Scheld WM, Sande MA, Sydnor A. 1992. The microbial etiology and antimicrobial therapy of adults with acute community-acquired sinusitis: a fifteen-year experience at the University of Virginia and review of other selected studies. The Journal of allergy and clinical imunology **90**:457–462.

Hammond A, Halliday A, Thornton HV, Hay AD. 2021. Predisposing factors to acquisition of acute respiratory tract infections in the community: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Infectious Diseases **21**:1254. DOI: 10.1186/s12879-021-06954-3

Hanh NP, Binh NQ, Adhikari BS .2014. Distribution of Alpinia (Zingiberaceae) and their use pattern in Vietnam. Journal of Biodiversity & Endangered Species **2**:2. DOI: 10.4172/2332-2543.1000121

Harris AM, Hicks LA, Qaseem A. 2016. Appropriate Antibiotic Use for Acute Respiratory Tract Infection in Adults: Advice for High-Value Care From the American College of Physicians and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Annals of Internal Medicine **164**:425-434.

Hlavatá K, Leong-Škorničková J, Záveská E, Šída O, Newman M, Mandáková T, Lysak MA, Marhold K, Fér T. 2023. Phylogenomics and genome size evolution in Amomum s. s. (Zingiberaceae): Comparison of traditional and modern sequencing methods. Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution (e107666) DOI: 10.1016/j.ympev.2022.107666

Horváth G & Ács K. 2015. Essential oils in the treatment of respiratory tract diseases highlighting their role in bacterial infections and their anti-inflammatory action: a review. Flavour and Fragrance Journal **30**:331-341.

Huong LT, Dai DN, Thang TD, Bach TT, Ogunwande IA. 2015. Volatile constituents of Amomum maximum Roxb and Amomum microcarpum C. F. Liang & D. Fang: two Zingiberaceae grown in Vietnam. Natural product research **29**:1469–1472

Inouye S, Yamaguchi H, Takizawa T. 2001. Screening of the antibacterial effects of a variety of essential oils on respiratory tract pathogens, using a modified dilution assay method. Journal of infection and chemotherapy: official journal of the Japan Society of Chemotherapy 7:251–254.

Insisiengmay O, Haevermans T, Newman MF. 2019. Typification of names in Kaempferia (Zingiberaceae) in the flora of Cambodia, Laos and Vietnam. PhytoKeys **122**:97–102.

Ito K & Ito M. 2011. Sedative effects of vapor inhalation of the essential oil of Microtoena patchoulii and its related compounds. Journal of Natural Medicines **65**:336–343.

Jain N, Lodha R, Kabra SK. 2001. Upper respiratory tract infections. Pages 1135–1138 in Kabra SK, editor. The Indian Journal of Pediatrics. Dr. K C Chaudhuri Foundation, New Delhi.

Jerndal R & Rigg R. 1998. Making space in Laos: constructing a national identity in a `forgotten' country. Political Geography **17**:809-831.

Jin X, Ren J, Li R, Gao Y, Zhang H, Li J, Zhang J, Wang X, Wang G. 2021. Global burden of upper respiratory infections in 204 countries and territories, from 1990 to 2019. EClinicalMedicine (e100986) DOI: 10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100986

Kabera JN, Semana E, Mussa AR, He X. 2014. Plant Secondary Metabolites: Biosynthesis, Classification, Function and Pharmacological Properties. Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology **2**:377–392.

Kalaiselvan P, Yasir M, Kuppusamy R, Willcox M, Vijay AK. 2022. Ability of Essential Oil Vapours to Reduce Numbers of Culturable Aerosolised Coronavirus, Bacteria and Fungi. Antibiotics 11:393 DOI: 10.3390/antibiotics11030393

Knobloch K, Weigand H, Weis N, Schwar HM, Vigenschow H. 1986. Action of terpenoids on energy metabolism. Progress in Essential oil Research: 16th International Symposium on Essential Oils 429-445.

Lamxay V & Newman MF. 2012. A REVISION OF AMOMUM (ZINGIBERACEAE) IN CAMBODIA, LAOS AND VIETNAM. Edinburgh Journal of Botany 69:99-206.

Leong-Škorničková J, Tran HD, Newman M, Lamxay V, Bouamanivong S. 2019. Amomum dealbatum. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2019 (eT202204A132693160) DOI: 10.2305/IUCN.UK.2019-3.RLTS.T202204A132693160.en

Levison ME & Levison JH. 2009. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of antibacterial agents. Infectious disease clinics of North America **23**:791–vii DOI: 10.1016/j.idc.2009.06.008

Liang J, Zhang Y, Chi P, Liu H, Jing Z, Cao H, Du Y, Zhao Y, Qin X, Zhang W, Kong D. 2023. Essential oils: Chemical constituents, potential neuropharmacological effects and aromatherapy - A review. Pharmacological Research - Modern Chinese Medicine (e100210). DOI: 10.1016/j.prmcm.2022.100210

Lor M, Xiong P, Park L, Schwei RJ, Jacobs EA. 2017. Western or Traditional Healers? Understanding Decision Making in the Hmong Population. Western journal of nursing research **39**:400–415.

Maneerat W, Phakhodee W, Ritthiwigrom T, Cheenpracha S, Deachathai S, Laphookhieo S. 2013. Phenylpropanoid derivatives from Clausena harmandiana fruits. Phytochemistry Letters **6**:18-20.

Mei Y, Cai S, Xu S, Gu Y, Zhou F, Wang J. 2020. The complete chloroplast genome sequence of medicinal plant Alpinia chinensis (Retz.) Rosc. Mitochondrial DNA Part B: Resources **5**:3328–3329.

Mohan A, Alupo P, Martinez FJ, Mendes RG, Zhang J, Hurst JR. 2023. Respiratory Health and Cities. American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine **208**:371–373.

Musa A, Aminah N, Davies-Bolorunduro O, Kristanti A, Suhaili Islami A, Wai T, Naing T. 2022. Antimicrobial activities of the extracts and secondary metabolites from Clausena genus – A review. Open Chemistry **20**:627-650.

Nimlamool W, Potikanond S, Ruttanapattanakul J, Wikan N, Okonogi S, Jantrapirom S, Pitchakarn P, Karinchai J. 2021. Curcuma amarissima Extract Activates Growth and Survival Signal Transduction Networks to Stimulate Proliferation of Human Keratinocyte. Biology **10**:289. DOI: 10.3390/biology10040289

O'Bryan CA, Pendleton SJ, Crandall PG and Ricke SC. 2015. Potential of plant essential oils and their components in animal agriculture – in vitro studies on antibacterial mode of action. Frontiers in Veterinary Science **2**:35. DOI: 10.3389/fvets.2015.00035

Omar H, Nordin N, Hassandarvish P, Hajrezaie M, Azizan AHS, Fadaeinasab M, Abdul Majid N, Abdulla MA, Mohd Hashim N, Mohd Ali H. 2017. Methanol leaf extract of Actinodaphne sesquipedalis (Lauraceae) enhances gastric defense against ethanolinduced ulcer in rats. Drug Design, Development and Therapy **11**:1353-1365.

O'Neill J. 2014. Antimicrobial Resistance: Tackling a Crisis for the Health and Wealth of Nations. Available from https://wellcomecollection.org/works/rdpck35v (accesed January 2024)

Ong HX, Traini D, Bebawy M, Young PM. 2013. Ciprofloxacin is actively transported across bronchial lung epithelial cells using a Calu-3 air interface cell model. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy **57**:2535–2540.

Oonmetta-aree J, Suzuki T, Gasaluck P, Eumkeb G. 2006. Antimicrobial properties and action of galangal (Alpinia galanga Linn.) on Staphylococcus aureus. LWT - Food Science and Technology **39**:1214-1220.

Oyejide CD. 1988. Review of epidemiological risk factors affecting the pathogenesis of acute respiratory infections. Nigerian Journal of Paediatrics **15**:1–9.

Oyen LPA, Ding NX. 1999. No 19. Essential-oil plants in Plant Resources of South-East Asia. Backhuys Publishers, Leiden.

Pasdaran A, Pasdaran A, Sheikhi D. 2016. Volatile oils: Potential agents for the treatment of respiratory infections. Pages 237-261 in Kon K & Rai M, editors. The Microbiology of Respiratory System Infections. Elsevier Inc, United Kingdom.

Peerakam N, Phoowiang P, Chansakaow S, Thongpoon C, Hadpech S. 2022. Chemical Profiling Revealed a Dominant Compound trans-Anethole and Biological Evaluation of

an Edible Plant Clausena harmandiana Containing Essential Oil. Records of Natural Products **16**: 118-127.

Phan MG, Do TVH, Nguyen QB. 2020. Methylated Flavonols from Amomum koenigii J.F.Gmel. and Their Antimicrobial and Antioxidant Activities. Biochemistry research international (e4812312) DOI: 10.1155/2020/4812312

Phengmala K, Saensouk S, Saensouk P, Souladeth P. 2023. Ethnobotany of Hmong ethnic groups in Bolikhamxay province, central Laos PDR. Notulae Botanicae Horti Agrobotanici Cluj-Napoca **51**:13284. DOI: 10.15835/nbha51313284

Piasecki B, Balázs VL, Kieltyka-Dadasiewicz A, Szabó P, Kocsis B, Horváth G, Ludwiczuk A. 2023. Microbiological Studies on the Influence of Essential Oils from Several Origanum Species on Respiratory Pathogens. Molecules **28**:3044. DOI: 10.3390/molecules28073044

Picheansoonthon CH & Koonterm S. 2008. A New Species of Kaempferia (Zingiberaceae) from Southern Laos. Taiwania **53**:406-409.

Pintatum A & Laphookhie S. 2022. Volatile constituents of Amomum argyrophyllum Ridl. and Amomum dealbatum Roxb. and their antioxidant, tyrosinase inhibitory and cytotoxic activities. Arabian Journal of Chemistry (e104148). DOI: 10.1016/j.arabjc.2022.104148

Pintatum A & Laphookhie S. 2022. Volatile constituents of Amomum argyrophyllum Ridl. and Amomum dealbatum Roxb. and their antioxidant, tyrosinase inhibitory and cytotoxic activities. Arabian Journal of Chemistry(e104148). DOI: 10.1016/j.arabjc.2022.104148

Qing-Hua H, Dong-Mei W, Zhong-bin C, Xue Y, Xin-Jun X, Jun W, Sheng Y. 2012. Chemical constituents from the leaves and twigs of Syzygium tetragonum Wall. Biochemical Systematics and Ecology **41**:3–5.

Ramos da Silva LR, Ferreira OO, Cruz JN, de Jesus Pereira Franco C, Oliveira Dos Anjos T, Cascaes MM, Almeida da Costa W, Helena de Aguiar Andrade E, Santana de Oliveira M. 2021. Lamiaceae Essential Oils, Phytochemical Profile, Antioxidant, and Biological Activities. Evidence-based complementary and alternative medicine (e6748052) DOI: 10.1155/2021/6748052

Raven PH, Gereau RE, Phillipson PB, Chatelain C, Jenkins CN, Ulloa Ulloa C. 2020. The distribution of biodiversity richness in the tropics. Science advances (eabc6228). DOI: 10.1126/sciadv.abc6228

Restrepo MI, Keyt H, Reyes LF. 2015. Aerosolized Antibiotics. Respiratory care **60**:762–773.

Roy S, Acharya RN, Harisha CR, Shukla VJ. 2016. Macro, Microscopic and Preliminary Analytical Evaluation of Root and Leaf of Globba Marantina Linn. - An Extrapharmacopoeial Drug of Ayurveda. Indian Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences 78:469-478. Saenprom K, Saensouk S, Saensouk P, Senakun C. 2018. Karyomorphological analysis of four species of Zingiberaceae from Thailand. Nucleus **61**:111–120.

Saensouk P, Saensouk S, Boonma T. 2022. Kaempferia sipraiana (Zingiberaceae), a new species from Thailand and a new record of Kaempferia pseudoparviflora for Myanmar. BIODIVERSITAS 23:2203-2211.

Safiri S, Mahmoodpoor A, Kolahi AA, Nejadghaderi SA, Sullman MJM, Mansournia MA, Ansarin K, Collins GS, Kaufman JS, Abdollahi M. 2023. Global burden of lower respiratory infections during the last three decades. Frontier Public Health (e1028525) DOI: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.1028525

Salehi B, et al. 2019. Piper Species: A Comprehensive Review on Their Phytochemistry, Biological Activities and Applications. Molecules 24:1364. DOI: 10.3390/molecules24071364

Salehi B, et al. 2019. Piper Species: A Comprehensive Review on Their Phytochemistry, Biological Activities and Applications. Molecules **24**:1364. DOI: 10.3390/molecules24071364

Salleh WMNHW & Khamis S. 2021. Composition of Essential Oil from Actinodaphne sesquipedalis and Its Lipoxygenase Activity. Chemistry of Natural Compounds 57: 553–555

Samarth RM, Samarth M, Matsumoto Y. 2017. Medicinally important aromatic plants with radioprotective activity. Future science OA **3**:FSO247. DOI: 10.4155/fsoa-2017-0061

Santos (J) CM, Silva SMC, Sales EM, Velozo EDS, Dos Santos EKP, Canuto GAB., Azeredo FJ, Barros TF, Biegelmeyer R. 2023. Coumarins from Rutaceae: Chemical diversity and biological activities. Fitoterapia (e105489) DOI: 10.1016/j.fitote.2023.105489

Senpuku M, Nonaka K, Ito M, Honda G. 2007. Chemical Composition of the Essential Oil of Microtoena patchoulii [(C.B. Clarke Ex J.D. Hooker) C.Y. Wu et Hsuan]. Journal of Essential Oil Research **19**:336-337

Shankar R, Lavekar GS, Deb S, Sharma BK. 2012. Traditional healing practice and folk medicines used by Mishing community of North East India. Journal of Ayurveda and integrative medicine **3**:124–129.

Shiratori B, et al. 2016. Immunological Roles of Elevated Plasma Levels of Matricellular Proteins in Japanese Patients with Pulmonary Tuberculosis. International journal of molecular sciences **18**:19. DOI:10.3390/ijms18010019

Simoes EAF, Cherian T, Chow J, Shahid-Salles SA, Laxminarayan R, John TJ. 2006. Acute Respiratory Infections in Children. Pages 483-497 in Jamison DT, Breman JG, Measham AR, Alleyne G, Claeson M, Evans DB, Jha P, Mills A, Musgrove P, editors. Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries. The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank Group, Washington (DC) Sodhi NS, Koh LP, Brook BW, Ng PKL. 2004. Southeast Asian biodiversity: an impending disaster. Trends in Ecology & Evolution **19**:654-660.

Sparkman OD, Penton ZE, Kitson FG. 2011. Phenols. Pages 383-388 in Sparkman OD, Penton ZE, Kitson FG, editors. Gas Chromatography and Mass Spectrometry: A practical Guide (Second Edition). Elsevier Inc, United Kingdom

Sydara K, Gneunphonsavath S, Wahlström R, Freudenthal S, Houamboun K, Tomson G, Falkenberg T. 2005. Use of traditional medicine in Lao PDR. Complementary Therapies in Medicine **13**:199-205.

Tagane S, Souladeth P, Nagahama A, Suyama Y, Ishii N, Tanaka N, Yahara T. 2020. TWENTY-FIVE NEW SPECIES RECORDS IN THE FLORA OF LAOS. Natural History Bulletin of the Siam Society **64**:25-41.

Taiwo MO & Adebayo OS. 2017. Plant Essential Oil: An Alternative to Emerging Multidrug Resistant Pathogens. Journal of Microbiology & Experimentation (e00163) DOI: 10.15406/jmen.2017.05.00163

Tamokou JDD, Mbaveng AT, Kuete V. 2017. Rutaceae. Pages 207-237 in Kuete V, editor. Medicinal Spices and Vegetables from Africa. Elsevier Inc, United Kingdom

Teng CL. 2014. Antibiotic prescribing for upper respiratory tract infections in the Asia-Pacific region: A brief review. Malaysian family physician: the official journal of the Academy of Family Physicians of Malaysia **9**:18–25.

The World Bank. 2024. Population, total - Lao PDR. Available from: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL?locations=LA (accesed January 2024)

Tiddens HAWM, Bos AC, Mouton JW, Devadason S, Janssens HM. 2014. Inhaled antibiotics: dry or wet? European Respiratory Journal **44**:1308-1318

Tran-Trung H, Giang LD, Duc DX, Thang TD, Nguyen THD, Tuan NH, Vu DC, Hien NTT, Huong BV, Van Trung H. 2023. Chemical composition and in vitro α -amylase inhibitory activity of Meistera vespertilio (Gagnep.) Skornick. & M.F. Newman essential oils collected in two different regions of Vietnam. Journal of Essential Oil Bearing Plants **26**:123–1129.

Tuan NH, Hien NT, Duc ND. 2019. Kaempferia attapeuensis Picheans. & Koonterm (Zingiberaceae) - A new record of medicinal plant species for VietNam. Bioscience Discovery 10:1-4.

Tuyen T, et al. 2021. Chemical Composition, Antimicrobial, and Cytotoxic Activities of Leaf, Fruit, and Branch Essential Oils Obtained From Zanthoxylum nitidum Grown in Vietnam. Natural Product Communications 16:1934578X2098564.DOI: 10.1177/1934578X20985649.

Ubeda C & Pamer EG. 2012. Antibiotics, microbiota, and immune defense. Trends in immunology **33**:459–466.

Upadhyay T. 2022. Machilus gamblei (lauraceae) : A potential plant for carbon sequestration. The Journal of Indian Botanical Society **102**:252-256.

Usmani OS. 2012. Treating the Small Airways. Respiration 84:441–453.

Van HT, Thang TD, Luu TN, Doan VD. 2021. An overview of the chemical composition and biological activities of essential oils from Alpinia genus (Zingiberaceae). RSC advances **11**:37767–37783.

Vaou N, Stavropoulou E, Voidarou C, Tsigalou C, Bezirtzoglou, E. 2021. Towards Advances in Medicinal Plant Antimicrobial Activity: A Review Study on Challenges and Future Perspectives. Microorganisms **9**:2041. DOI: 10.3390/microorganisms9102041

Williams BG, Gouws E, Boschi-Pinto C, Bryce J, Dye C. 2002. Estimates of Worldwide Distribution of Child Deaths from Acute Respiratory Infections. THE LANCET Infectious Diseases 2:25–32.

Witek TJ, Ramsey DL, Carr AN, Riker DK. 2015. The natural history of communityacquired common colds symptoms assessed over 4-years. Rhinology **53**:81-88.

Woerdenbag HJ, Pras N, Bos R, Visser JF, Hendriks HF, Malingré TM. 1991. An Aporphine Alkaloid from Actinodaphne sesquipedalis. Planta Medica **57**:A93. DOI: 10.1055/s-2006-960371

World Health Organization. 2024. Chronic respiratory diseases. Available from https://www.who.int/health-topics/chronic-respiratory-diseases#tab=tab_1 (accesed January 2024)

World Health Organization. 2024. Lao People's Democratic Republic (Country overview). Available from https://data.who.int/countries/418 (accessed March 2024)

Yang P, et al. 2023. Comparing genomes of Fructus Amomi-producing species reveals genetic basis of volatile terpenoid divergence. Plant physiology **193**:1244–1262.

Yasmin AR, Chia SL, Looi QH, Omar AR, Noordin MM, Ideris A. 2020. Herbal extracts as antiviral agents. Pages 115-132 in Florou-Paneri P, Christaki E, Giannenas I, editors. Feed Additives: Aromatic Plants and Herbs in Animal Nutrition and Health. Elsevier Inc, United Kingdom

Ye XE, Leong-Škorničková J, Xia NH. 2018. Taxonomic studies on Amomum (Zingiberaceae) in China I: Introducing the subject and Amomum velutinum sp. nov. previously misidentified as A. repoeense and A. subcapitatum. Nordic Journal of Botany 36:njb-01661. DOI: 10.1111/njb.01661

Yen DV & Li J. 2022. Effect of Growth Regulators on In Vitro Micropropagation of Stahlianthus thorelii Gagnep. Agriculture 12:1766. DOI: 10.3390/agriculture12111766.

Zhao K, Li X, Yang J, Huang Z, Li C, Huang H, Zhang K, Li D, Zhang L, Zheng X. 2022. Protective effect of Amomum Roxb. essential oils in lipopolysaccharide-induced

acute lung injury mice and its metabolomics. Journal of Ethnopharmacology (e115119) DOI: 10.1016/j.jep.2022.11511

References of figures

- 1. Fern K. 2014. Useful Tropical Plant Database. Available from http://tropical.theferns.info/ (accessed April 2024).
- Garg JM. 2014. Amomum aromaticum. eFloraofIndia. Available from https://efloraofindia.com/2014/03/30/amomum-aromaticum/ (accesed April 2024).
- 3. Morad AFB. 2013. Clausena harmandiana (Pierre) Guillaumin. Flickr. Available from https://www.flickr.com/photos/adaduitokla/11279577814/in/photostream/ (accesed April 2024)
- Picheansoonthon C. 2008. A New Species of Kaempferia (Zingiberaceae) from Southern Laos - Scientific Figure. ResearchGate. Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/figure/Kaempferia-champasakensis-A-The-planthabit-B-Leaves-and-a-flower-C-Detail-of-the_fig2_228760854 (accessed April 2024)
- ResearchGate. 2019. Amomum glabrum S. Q. Tong (Zingiberace), a new record for the flora of Vietnam - Scientific Figure. Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/figure/Amomum-glabrum_fig1_338114788 (accessed April 2024)
- Vinayaraj VR. 2015. Sphaeranthus indicus L. India Biodiversity Portal. Available from https://indiabiodiversity.org/observation/show/380408 (accesed April 2024)
- WordPress. 2020. Lauraceae Chloroplast Genome Database- Actinodapne pilosa. Available from https://lcgdb.wordpress.com/2020/09/13/035actinodaphne-pilosa/ (accesed April 2024)
- 8. World Health Organization. 2020. The Top 10 causes of death. Available from https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/the-top-10-causes-of-death (accesed April 2024)
- 9. Kukkonen MO & Tammi I. 2019. Systematic reassessment of Laos' protected area network. Biological Conservation **229**:142-151.
- World Health Organization. 2024. Lao People's Democratic Republic (Country overview). Available from https://data.who.int/countries/418 (accessed March 2024
- 11. Laotian Times. 2023. Traditional Medicine Under Threat for Hmong People. Available from https://laotiantimes.com/2023/12/05/traditional-medicine-underthreat-for-lao-hmong/ (accessed April 2024)

Appendices

List of the Appendices:

Appendix 1: Actinodaphne pilosa	II
Appendix 2: Amomum dealbatum	II
Appendix 3: Amomum glabrum	II
Appendix 4: Clausena harmandiana	III
Appendix 5: Kaempferia champasakensis	III
Appendix 6: Sphaeranthus indicus	III

Appendices: Photos of the most promising plant species from Laos



Appendix 1: Actinodaphne pilosa (WordPress 2020)



Appendix 2: Amomum dealbatum (Useful Tropical Plant Database 2014)



Appendix 3: Amomum glabrum (ResearchGate 2019)



Appendix 4: Clausena harmandiana (Flickr 2013)



Appendix 5: Kaempferia champasakensis (ResearchGate 2008)



Appendix 6: Sphaeranthus indicus (India Biodiversity Portal 2015)